SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

Of

January 3, 2008

Saugus Charter Commission was held on January 3, 2008.  The meeting was held in the Saugus Town Hall Auditorium, Saugus, Massachusetts.  The meeting was called to order by Mr. Manoogian, Chairman at 7:30 p.m.

Eight members of the Charter Committee were present at roll call:

Cam Cicolini, Karen Cote, Eugene F. Decareau, Albert W. Diotte, Jr., Joan I. Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Sr., Debra Panetta, Thomas Stewart.  Karla de Steuben arrived at 8:45 p.m.

READING OF MINUTES OF LAST MEETING (DECEMBER 27, 2007)

The Minutes were passed out for the Commission members to review.

ACCEPTANCE OF PREVIOUS MINUTES (DECEMBER 17TH, 19TH, 2007)

Mrs. Panetta made a motion to accept the December 17, 2007 minutes.

The Chairman seconded the motion.


Motion passed 8 – 0.

Mr. Stewart made a motion to accept the December 27, 2007 Public Forum minutes.

The Chairman seconded the motion.


Motion passed 8 – 0.

INTERVIEW – MR. ANDREW BISIGNANI

Mr. Manoogian explained that we have interview two past Town Managers and currently interviewing the present Town Manager.  He stated that Mr. Bisignani has 25 years of experience which consists of Mayor/Council and Manager/Selectmen forms of government.

Mr. Bisignani stated that he may feel uncomfortable talking about certain issues and may not be able to comment on policy issues.

Mrs. Panetta asked if Mr. Bisignani had any general statements about the current Charter?  She gave examples of if Town Meeting works or not and about his relationship with the Finance Committee.

Mr. Bisignani answered to compare current frame of time with previous town managers is difficult because times have changed.  He was hired in January 2003 and he is on his fifth year with the Town of Saugus.  There is a lack of revenue and not an expense problem.  Expenses are barebones, and if there was any fat there is no fat now.  He feels there is no expense problem but a revenue problem.  We are working at full capacity and beyond.  He stated that if the town had money the Charter would not be here right now.  He said that the previous Town Managers had a different scenario that they dealt with.  They had more resources than we have now to work with and a different political climate.  The scope of the job today is different than 6, 7, 8 years ago.  He stated that his job would be easier if the timeliness of appropriating funds.  An example would be a special town meeting would be called and a presentation to the Finance Committee would be held and then brought to Town Meeting for a vote.  Where in a city a tax levy transfer would be presented to an eleven-member council (appropriating body) where they would vote yes or no on it.  He feels the biggest issue would be to have a simpler appropriation process.

Mrs. Panetta asked if he could describe his working with the Finance Committee and are they successful each year?

Mr. Bisignani stated that in the first 4 years of the budget process there was discussion and interviews done and the budget was submitted intact to Town Meeting.  Last year was an exception.  The meetings were contentious. Even present they have some dialog and discussion with the Finance Committee and they sometimes agree on and sometimes they do not.

Mr. Manoogian asked if there is a way to restructure the timeline of appropriating funds?  An illustration would be the Selectmen would call Town Meeting in the form of a warrant with the guidance from the Town Manager.  If the Town Manager had the ability to bring the appropriating body to session with a 48 hour notice would this help extend to the executive branch an opportunity that might not have otherwise have existed to solve a financial crisis?

Mr. Bisignani agreed with Mr. Manoogian in certain instances.  If additional resources were not needed it would work but because we have financial difficulties it would not work.  It would depend on a case –by- case basis.

Mr. Manoogian asked if Mr. Bisignani thought we should continue with the current process or would we benefit from an alternate method to appropriate or adjust the budget in a timely manner?

Mr. Bisignani answered that in some cases it would benefit.  He is not advocating to get rid of Town Meeting but maybe a sub-committee with in Town Meeting to deal with a certain level of appropriation up to a certain amount of money that could convene with a 48-hour notice.

Mrs. Cote asked if you would be evaluated how would you want to evaluate you, Department heads of the Selectmen?

Mr. Bisignani answered that he would like the Selectmen to do the formal evaluations since they have hired him.

Mr. Decareau stated that it was Mr. Bisignani’s suggestion to have a council in order to appropriate funds in a more expedient manner.

Mr. Bisignani answered that he did not recommend a council but a recommendation or consideration of a committee with in Town Meeting might be appropriate under certain circumstances. He is not advocating a council but a sub-committee with in Town Meeting.

Mr. Decareau stated that our job is to evaluate each and every possibility and he wants to look at a Council instead of Town Meeting.  Would that help you or any Town Manager?  Would Council be more efficient in this day and age than Town Meeting in your opinion?

Mr. Bisignani answered that in certain circumstances it would be easier to deal with a council than Town Meeting.  But it would be on a case-by-case basis.  It is easier to deal with 11 members than with 50 members.

Mr. Decareau stated that in the private sector you could put a wage freeze across the board from top management on down for 1, 2 to 3 years.  Is this feasible?

Mr. Manoogian cautioned members about asking questions and to keep it with in the skeletal framework of the Charter.

Mr. Bisignani appreciates Mr. Decareau background but the public sector is a different world.  The Town Manager is limited in scope.  There are contracts, unions and a host of issues and standards in the public sector than the private sector.  We are all governed by certain rules and standards and the appearance to have the ability to say no or take another approach is difficult.  We spend a lot of money defending ourselves.  In the private sector the CEO can say take it or leave it, but in the public sector you cannot do that they have to work with in the system.

Mrs. Cicolini asked how do you feel about the appointments in town, should the Selectmen be in the process?

Mr. Bisignani answered that it seems to work, there are good checks and balances.

Mrs. Cicolini asked if they should be elected offices and positions rather than appointed?

Mr. Manoogian gave an example of Department Heads.

Mr. Bisignani answered that it is easier to manage people that he can work with who have the same standards as him.  If you elected these offices it would become a popularity contest and you would not get the experienced people.  The C.E.O. would have the best interest that he/she feels qualified.

Mr. Manoogian asked what his feelings were on the concept of a 4/5th hire/fire of a manager and if it is necessary?

Mr. Bisignani answered that the history of previous managers and their length of terms it is hard to keep politics out of it if the restrictions are not there.  May have other avenues to pursuit other than Board of Selectmen on certain issues.

Mr. Manoogian asked if Saugus is better off with the 4/5 vote?

Mr. Bisignani if you have a majority vote there could be personality conflicts.  Town Manager is not a politician. He does not want to be held with the same standards as an elected official.

Mr. Manoogian asked should you put a political face on some decision-making?  Overall the manager is currently a policy setter, should that role be vested in an appointed office or an elected office?

Mr. Bisignani answered that the Town Manager and Board of Selectmen should work together and set the policy and carry it out together.

Mr. Manoogian asked if a vision, planning, and long-term goals setting should be a collaborative effort?

Mr. Bisignani answered that the Board of Selectmen are elected on certain platforms that want to bring forward and the Town Manager should take that into account.

Mr. Decareau asked how he feels about having staggered terms for the Board of Selectmen?

Mr. Bisignani stated that the current system works well and has no opinion on it.

Mrs. Panetta asked if there are any other changes we should look in to?

Mr. Bisignani answered that basic functions of different committees and commissions should be changed or expanded upon and be more detailed.  An example would be the Finance Committee can be contentious sometimes.  It is a body that is more critical rather than being able to offer suggestion or advice.

Mr. Manoogian asked what type of change would you like to see for the Finance Committee?

Mr. Bisignani stated in Revere they have a Ways and Means committee that advice on financial matters.

Mr. Manoogian asked what would a financial advisory process look like?  Is it the interpretation of the charter or lack of clarity in the Charter causing the problem?

Mr. Bisignani stated that it’s not clearly defined.  The Finance Committee may feel that they have been doing the same thing for so long that may not see the need to change.  He feels that they are more of a critical body rather than one that make recommendations to resolve issues if there are any.  He would appreciate more positive response and more constructive advice.

Mr. Manoogian asked looking at the structure there is no on going process.  On going appropriations process would have more communication.

Mr. Bisignani does not want to create an over kill.  With certain situations he report to the Finance Committee as necessary via email to the Chairman and Vice-Chairman.  He talks with the Board of Selectmen.  You do not want to bring in more cooks to the kitchen by have weekly or monthly meetings with everyone.  When there are significant issues that come up with different boards and committees they should be involved.  He was disappointed that not many people attended or participate in the exit interview from the auditors that took place recently.

Mr. Manoogian stated that Mrs. Cote and he did attend that meeting and in that meeting the Management Letter by the auditing company made a recommendation that we have an internal audit function.  Would that create another cook in the kitchen?

Mr. Bisignani stated that it would add another internal body that would be auditing what we do and the outside auditor would audit what the internal audit function does.  An example would be on a regular basis that person would report to our Town Accountant their findings and our Town Accountant would report to the outside auditors and this will take checks and balances to another level.  He feels that we cannot afford to do this right now and it may not be necessary.

Mr. Manoogian asked if there are sufficient checks and balances right now the way it is structured?

Mr. Bisignani stated probable not.  There are some things he would like to do.  He would like to establish a more accountable and more streamline process, but it all deals with having more resources.  He would like to tighten up purchasing and accounting procedures and streamlining the process would cost money.

Mr. Stewart asked if the Town Manager should live in the town and how it effects the position or are there any issues at all?

Mr. Bisignani stated the history of the number of managers should not limit it choice in a Manager by having a residency requirement.  Because the government is complicated the manager should have an understanding of these rules and regulations.   They should have a relationship with State and Federal Agencies.  He stated that even if he lived in Saugus he could not do any more for Saugus.  He does what is best for Saugus.  If you narrow the choice down to Saugus residents you are doing a disservice to the community.

Mr. Manoogian asked if we should have a cross relationship between the executive branch and the school department expanding to 7 members and does it have any benefits?

Mr. Bisignani stated he agrees with it for communication and understanding is important.  A member of Board of Selectmen should sit on the School Committee as either a participant or having an actual vote.

Mrs. Panetta asked if a School Committee member should sit on the Board of Selectmen?

Mr. Bisignani said that is was not a bad idea.  Since proposition 2 ½ was passed it forced the Schools to have better management of their money and waste was eliminated.  Anything that brings the two together is a step in the right direction.

Mrs. Cote asked if they should be elected, appointed or have a liaison person?

Mr. Bisignani answered what ever the best interest for the schools and the municipality to have better communication; how ever it was worked out it would be a better advantage for both sides.

Mr. Manoogian asked if leasing and selling of property should be the responsibility of the Town Manager or with other elected officials?

Mr. Bisignani stated that he feels comfortable providing the service due to his background.  When it comes to leasing property he would consult with others before doing so.

Mr. Manoogian asked if he would get a consensus?

Mr. Bisignani answered that he would not do it without the Board of Selectmen and certain involved Town Officials.

Mr. Manoogian asked what the process was, email?

Mr. Bisignani answered that he has had and would have open meetings.

Mrs. Panetta thanked Mr. Bisignani and that if there is anything else that he can think of if he could put his thoughts in a letter or email to Mr. Manoogian.

Mr. Bisignani said that he would do that.

Mr. Manoogian thanked Mr. Bisignani for coming and asked if he had any final remarks?

Mr. Bisignani thanked us for having him.  He said that we can call him and ask him questions any time.

PUBLIC COMMENT

No one wanted to speak.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

BELMONTE MIDDLE SCHOOL – MEETING LOCATION – UPDDATE

Mr. Manoogian met with Mr. Naso and Mr. Garabedian at the Middle School regarding have our meetings there and the status on cable accessibility.  It was stated that there is limited capability for the cable at this time.  The PEG is working on the sound mixer, adding another camera and table skirts.  They feel it should be ready for our February meetings.

Mr. Stewart asked if we were going to have our Public Forums at the Middle School?

Mr. Manoogian stated that we should leave it on the table at this time.

JANUARY 17TH AND JANUARY 24TH MEETING GUESTS

On January 10th we will be having guest from the state.  Mr. Ritchie will be able to tell us what is within the constitution.

Mr. Manoogian passed out a handout on Municipal Charters & Forms of Government in Massachusetts by Bob Ritchie.  He read out loud page 9 Thinking Outside the Reach of Dillon’s Ghost the second paragraph through to page 10.  He stated that anything is possible under home rule.

Mr. Manoogian stated that Ms. Contreas is more traditional and Mr. Ritchie will look over our work and we can think outside of the box.  He stated there were two instances were this is taking place right now.

Mr. Manoogian also gave us two more handouts, Town of Saugus, Massachusetts Management Letter for the Year Ended June 30, 2007 and Model Legislation Guidelines for Local Government Auditors for submission to our data base for information.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Mr. Decareau stated that we started with $5000 and has paid Community Newspaper for the Public Forum advertisement on December 20th in the amount of $29.43 which leaves us a balance of $4,970.57.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

TOM STEWART – TIMELINE SUB-COMMITTEE (DISCUSSION AND VOTE)

Mr. Stewart handed out the draft minutes of their meeting on December 27th and read them out loud.  He stated that they would hold another meeting to vote on the minutes.

Ms. de Steuben stated that Mr. Stewart did a very good job on the minutes.

Mr. Manoogian asked Mr. Stewart to post a sub-committee meeting so that they could vote on the minutes at the next meeting of January 10th at 7:25 p.m.  He asked if he could come up with a visual model and it was greatly appreciated.

Mrs. Panetta thanked the sub-committee for their work and asked if they could look for another date besides February 7 and stated that she noticed that there was nine months in between some of the Public Forums.

Mr. Stewart that the earlier Public Forums are for Public input and then we would be gathering solutions and that Public Hearings many not be needed at that time.

Ms. de Steuben stated that at our regular meetings that we would still be having Public Comment sections and we can still call for more Public Forums if we need to.

Mr. Manoogian stated that at some point we need to put pen to paper to write the language and structure and it may not be appropriate to have Public Forums at that time, but when we get to Step 6 we can be creative.

CAM CICOLINI – FUNDRAISING SUB-COMMITTEE

Mrs. Cicolini spoke to Mr. Vasapolli and received a verbal opinion on fundraising.  He stated that it was ok to do fundraising.  Mrs. Cicolini will send a written correspondence to Mr. Vasapolli.  She suggested that we go to Lowe’s, Home Depot and Circuit City to see if they could donate something to us for a raffle.  She asked that we create a letter from the Commission for the raffle and state that we would advertise the name of the company who donated to us as the donor.

Mr. Manoogian stated that it would be in our best interest to have specific questions to counsel with written a reply and also for Mr. Ritchie in regards to fundraising.

CORRESPONDENCE

COMMUNICATION FROM MR. NICK NICOSIA

Mr. Nicosia sent Mr. Manoogian a copy of Wakefield’s Charter.  Mr. Manoogian copied the page in regards to three elected  constables in Wakefield’s Charter and handed it out to the Committee.  Mr. Manoogian thanked Mr. Nicosia for the copy of Wakefield’s Charter.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

The only unfinished business we have is the questions for the January 10th guest and we will leave it as unfinished business.

NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Manoogian stated that on January 17th and January 24th we will be having 5 former Board of Selectmen on each date.  On January 31st he has confirmed that 3 of the 5 current Board of Selectmen will be attending.  Currently Mr. Horlick, Mr. Rossetti, Mr. Kelleher have replied that they will attend.

FEBRUARY MEETING CALENDAR

Mrs. Panetta asked if the February 7th date could be moved for both the Public Forum and our regular meeting.

Mr. Stewart stated that we are engaged in a long process and it is possible that not all members will be able to make all meetings.  He feels that the regular meetings should stay as Thursday evenings.

Mr. Decareau stated the February 7th was good for him since he has other obligations and they should stay with the dates that were established.

Mr. Diotte stated that Thursday evenings were best for him.

Ms. de Steuben said she agrees with Mr. Stewart.

Mrs. Fowler had no comment.

Mrs. Cicolini had no comment.

Mrs. Cote stated she would like to stay consistent with the meetings.

Mr. Manoogian stated that we are dedicated members and can see the wisdom and values to keeping the Thursday evening meetings.  He suggested that maybe we could change the Public Forum date.

Mrs. Cicolini made a motion to accept the February meeting dates as follows:


February 7th



February 14th

February 21st

February 28th
These meetings are to be held at the Belmonte Middle School at 7:30 p.m.

The Chairman seconded the motion.


Motion passed 9 – 0.

Mr. Decareau asked what the big deal is?  All our meetings are Public Meetings so why not publish all our meetings?

Mr. Manoogian stated that we would be continuing our 45 day Forum.

Ms. de Steuben stated that the Public Forums are set aside just for the Publics to talk to us and we will always set aside time for them in our regular meetings as well.

Mr. Manoogian asked if any one had plans for an alternative work if the Public does not show up for the Public Forums?

Ms. de Steuben stated that we should have alternatives if no one shows up.

Mr. Manoogian recommended that February 21st should be the next continuation of our Public Forum.

Mr. Decareau made a motion to hold the continuation of our Public Forum on 

February 21, 2008.

The Chairman seconded the motion.


Motion passed 9 – 0.

DISCUSSION – ENGAGING THE PUBLIC

Mr. Manoogian asked Mr. Vasapolli if small groups went out to the public would this be a violation of the Open Meeting Law.  Mr. Vasapolli stated that it would be acceptable to go in small groups as long as any discussion leading to a decision took place in an open meeting.

Mr. Manoogian would like to put this on our next agenda under Old Business.  He asked that we get a list of individual from the different organizations in town for next week.  He stated that based on what he has read in the minutes of other charter commissions Mrs. Contreas is not keen on surveys.  Mr. Manoogian suggested that we may want to meet with people face to face at their homes.

Ms. de Steuben would like to discuss this more fully at our next meeting.

Mr. Manoogian stated that it would not be fair to vote on it now and he would like us to look at it first.

Ms. de Steuben suggested that an alternate to a survey could be a questionnaire on the website and give hand it out to people.

Mr. Manoogian that maybe we can use the same survey.  The survey should be clear in questions and maybe should have strongly agree, agree, strongly disagree, and disagree.  With these surveys each member would be responsible for doing 30 of them.

Ms. de Steuben stated the form simple on to go out and submit back to us input form

Mrs. Panetta suggested that the survey be put in the Saugus Advertiser and have the public mail it back to us.

Mr. Decareau stated that he is concerned with this and we should be careful on how we word it.  It could be perceived as leading questions.  He would prefer to meet with local groups of the community.

Mr. Manoogian will put this on our next agenda.

MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS / MOTIONS

Mr. Manoogian asked Mrs. Fowler when the Conservation Committee meets and if we could get on their next agenda.

Mrs. Fowler stated that she would ask them.

Mrs. Fowler had no announcements or motions.

Mr. Stewart had none.

Mrs. Cicolini read an article that was give to her by former selectman, Michael Serino in regards to the Burthold Property.

Mr. Manoogian stated that the town passed on it.  He asked what the process was under the Charter in making recommendations?

Mrs. Cicolini read the article out loud.

Mr. Manoogian answered his questions stating that the Town Manager made the recommendation to the Board of Selectmen who unanimously voted no.

Mrs. Cicolini asked if a committee was formed don’t they have any input.

Mr. Manoogian replied that the Executive Branch made the decision and if it passed it would then go to the legislative branch for funding.

Mrs. Cote had no announcements or motions.

Mrs. Panetta had none

Mr. Diotte had none.

Ms. de Steuben apologized for being late.  She asked if she could get the finalized copy of the Rules and Procedures for Public Comment because she noticed that the ones posted is different than the ones that was voted on.

Mr. Manoogian stated that he would put it on the next agenda for us to vote on again.

Mr. Decareau had no announcements or motions.

PUBLIC FORUM

No one had any comment

ADJOURNMENT

Mrs. Panetta motioned to adjourn at 9:40 p.m.

The Chairman seconded the motion.


Motion passed 9 – 0.

Respectfully submitted by:

Karen Cote, Clerk
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